AT AN AUDIT MEETING / WORK SESSION MEETING




of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held




at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 p.m.




on the 29th day of March, 2006

Present

Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman



Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman 

Absent


George A. Woolsey, Sr., Councilman 

Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

Also Present:
Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk




Jeanne M. Patterson, Deputy Town Clerk

            Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh

                                    James W. Osborne, Town Engineer
Meeting called to order at 7:08 p.m.

ROLL CALL

1.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG:  led by Molly DePew, the granddaughter 


of the Deputy Highway Superintendent for the Town.

2.
MOMENT OF SILENCE

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA


add a new 4A.  HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT:   Bid on Brush Grinding


delete 6A.


add a new 7C.  Bid on Upgrade of Chadwick Lake Parking


delete 10E and 10F.


postpone 14 until April 12 audit/workshop meeting


add a new 15B.  Police Department Personnel

4.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT


Supervisor Booth presented an audit in the total amount of $1,614,348.87.


MOTION to approve audit as presented, made by Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by


Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.

4A.
HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT:  Bid on Brush Grinding


This is an add on.  Todd DePew, Deputy Highway Superintendent, is asking the Board to 


approve advertising for brush grinding services for the years 2006 and 2007 on April 5


and 7, with the bid opening scheduled for April 25 at 10:00 a.m.

MOTION to approve bid schedule as presented, made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilwoman Piaquadio.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.

5.
CODE COMPLIANCE:


A.
Purchase of Vehicle – Increase of Vehicle Price


Previously, the Board had approved the purchase of a budgeted vehicle for the Code


Compliance Department at a cost not to exceed $19,000.   It turns out the vehicle investigated 
by Gerald Canfield, Code Compliance Supervisor, has a total price tag of $19,114.  Mr. 


Canfield is asking the Town for an additional $114 to cover this difference.  Supervisor


Booth suggested that since there is a total of $20,000 in the budget for this item, the Board


approve an expenditure not to exceed $20,000.

MOTION to approve the purchase of a vehicle for the Code Compliance Department at an amount not to exceed $20,000, made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by


Councilman Piaquadio.
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VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent;  Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.

B.
Electrical Inspector

Gerald Canfield, Code Compliance Supervisor, has petitioned the Board to approve a Mr. Paul Cordero as an Electrical Inspector within the Town of Newburgh.  Mr. Cordero is an employee of New York Atlantic-Inland, Inc., which has been approved for electrical inspections for some time. A discussion was held during which Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, gave the opinion that if a company is approved it is not necessary for the Town Board to subsequently approve individual employees.  Mr. Taylor states that approving the company meets the requirements of Chapter 71-15 and it is not necessary to consider each employee individually.  Supervisor Booth stated it should be up to the company itself to determine which of its employees are and are not qualified.  No formal action was taken, but it was the consensus of the Board that Mr. Canfield should exercise his own judgment in this and future similar cases.

6.
POLICE:

A.
Promotion of Detective

At Councilman Piaquadio’s request, this item is being withheld until all five Council 

members could be present.

B.
Equipment Bid

Charles Kehoe, Police Chief, came forward for this item.  We had gone out to bid for police equipment for vehicles (lights, sirens, etc.)  Chief Kehoe is requesting the contract be awarded to Haight Fire Equipment Company of Little Britain Road in Newburgh, the apparent low bidder, which submitted a bid of $12,578.64.   In response to a question from Supervisor Booth, Chief Kehoe responded that we have done business with this firm in the past and found their work to be satisfactory.   Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, informed the Board that three sealed bids were submitted, but upon opening them, it was discovered that one in fact submitted a statement that said “no bid” because they were located outside the perimeter of area specified in the bid specifications.

MOTION to award the contract for police vehicle equipment to Haight Fire Equipment 

Company of Newburgh, NY, in the amount of $12,578.64, made by Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent;  Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.

7.
RECREATION:


A.
Hiring of Administrative Assistant

Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation, is asking that Donna M. Burgess be hired for the position of Administrative Assistant.  This is a full time position, 


with a starting salary of $13.75 per hour and a starting date of March 30, 2006.  Supervisor


Booth was asked by Councilwoman Greene if this position is Civil Service.   Supervisor 


Booth responded that it is considered a management position; it is Civil Service, but it is not


CSEA. Supervisor Booth stated that this is the position formerly held by Anne Baxter prior to 


her retirement.

MOTION to hire Donna M. Burgess for the full time position of Administrative Assistant to Commissioner Petrillo, at a starting salary of $13.75 and a starting date of March 30, 2006, made by Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent;  Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.


B.
New Playground Bid

Commissioner Petrillo is asking the Board to hire Surface America to install the Poured in Place surface for the playground at Chadwick Lake Park.  The company will install 

approximately 7,200 square feet of surface at a cost of $7.65 per square foot.  It is well below the budgeted amount of $13.00 per square foot.  Surface America is on the State bid list, precluding the need to go to competitive sealed bid.
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MOTION to approve awarding the contract for surfacing the playground to Surface America, at the terms outlined above, made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by


Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent;  Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.


C.  Chadwick Lake Park – Upgrade & Paving of Parking Lot

This is an add on.  James Osborne, Town Engineer, is asking that this bid solicitation be published in the Sentinel April 4, the Mid Hudson Times and the Times Herald Record on

April 5, that the bid opening take place on April 26, and the Town Board award the contract on May 1.   Mr. Osborne said that if this schedule is followed, the contract signing can take place on May 11, with work to commence soon after that date and be completed by the end of June.   Mr. Zarutskie urged Mr. Osborne to have his office get the verbiage of the advertising and the specs available to him ASAP if we hope to adhere to this schedule.

MOTION to approve the proposed bid schedule presented by the Town Engineer for the 

upgrade and paving of the Chadwick Lake Park parking lot, made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent;  Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.

8.
ANIMAL CONTROL:  Software Purchase

Councilman Piaquadio brought up this subject on behalf of Thomas Masten, Data Processing Coordinator.  The software at Animal Control is hopelessly out of date.  By purchasing this software, the records at Animal Control will, for the first time ever, be compatible with those at the Town Clerk’s office.  Mr. Zarutskie, the Town Clerk, stated that ever since the new system went into effect on January 15, 2006, the Town Clerk’s system is not compatible with the one in Albany.  In fact, we can no longer mail a disc to Albany every month like we used to, we now have to mail hard copies.  Supervisor Booth said there is no sense getting this new system unless both are compatible with Albany, and instructed Councilman Piaquadio to get together with Mr. Masten to be sure this happens. 

MOTION to take $6,240 out of the Computer Reserve Fund for the purpose of purchasing new computer software for the Animal Control Department, made by Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent;  Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.

MOTION to approve the actual purchase of the software for Animal Control, made by Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by
Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent;  Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent. 

9.
WATER DISTRIBUTION:  Hiring of Laborers


William Puchalski, Supervisor of the Water Distribution Department, is asking that 


Jason C. Bartley and Hasan Gray be hired as full time laborers in that Department, 

with a starting salary of $10 per hour and a starting date of April 13, 2006.  Roseanne Smith, Personnel Director, writes that both employments will be dependent upon passing a pre employment physical and fingerprint check. Councilwoman Greene noted that she is impressed to have read on Mr. Bartley’s job application that he is active with his fire department.

MOTION to approve the hires of Jason C. Bartley and Hasan Gray, with the conditions as outlined above, made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent;  Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.

10.
ENGINEERING:


A.
Mountain Lake Estates  -- Park Land Fees 


Paul L. Howard, the chief officer of Alpha Hotel Holdings LLC came forward for this item, in 


regard to the Mountain Lakes Estates proposed development.  The Planning Board has 


determined that parklands be created as a condition of approval for this subdivision.  


Audit/Workshop Meeting --- Wednesday, March 29, 2006  --- page 4

However, because parks of a size adequate to meet the town’s requirement cannot be properly


located on the subdivision plat, the Planning Board requires that payment be made to the


Parklands Trust Fund instead before the final plat is signed.  However, the Planning Board


went on to state “unless payment shall be deferred to a later date by agreement between the’

applicant and the Town Board.”  Mr. Howard asks that such an arrangement of deferral be agreed to.  He would have financial difficulties paying this fee at this time.   He is asking the Board to exercise their option to defer payment of this fee to a point to be specified by agreement prior to any site preparation work or construction work being commenced.

MOTION to authorize deferral of the required payment of the fee from prior to site plan approval to a point in time prior to the commencement of any site preparation activities at the site, and to authorize Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, to prepare and negotiate an agreement with Mr. Howard deferring payment of the Parkland Trust Fund fees, made by Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent;  Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.


B.
Outside User Fee Discussion

Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, stated that the time has come to reconsider outside user fees for sewer service.  The fees have not been updated for ten years, the Sewer Moratorium is nearing an end, and the plant expansion is nearly completed. The Town has commissioner a study of the costs of the nest to 2.0 million gallon expansion of the City of Newburgh sewage treatment plant which will provide a basis for calculating a permanent increase in the fees, but given the laps in the sewer moratorium and the several pending outside user requests, Mr. Taylor recommended that the Board consider at least an interim increase in the outside user fees.  Councilwoman Greene stated that ten years is an awfully long time to go without an increase.  James Osborne, the Town Engineer, said this is especially true considering the phenomenal cost increases in just the past three years. 

MOTION to increase the outside user fee to $4,500 on an Interim Basis, motion made by Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.


C.
Cronomer Heights Water Charges

James Osborne, Town Engineer, brought up the request of property owners in the Cronomer Heights Subdivision to have water fees dropped from their tax bills.   They have made inquiries to the Town Water Department and to the Town Supervisor’s Office asking why they are assessed Consolidated Water District – Water 2 Charges when they do not have access to a Town Water Main. Mr. Osborne noted that the water line goes down Gardnertown Road.  However, because of the topography of Cronomer Hill, there is no practical way that the homes up the hill will ever get town water.  To get water up Cronomer Hill would require a booster pumping station, which would be too expensive to be cost effective.  The property owners are assessed fees now, as if water is available to their homes, when in reality, it never will be.  

MOTION to provide a refund on all funds paid for Water 2 charges to the Consolidated Water District for lots in the Cronomer Heights subdivision other than those with major frontage on Gardnertown Road, for 2006 ONLY, and to further instruct the Sole Assessor for the Town to correct the assessments on the rolls for these properties. Motion made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE on motion:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.

D.
T-Mobile/Omnipoint – Stewart Water Tower

T-Mobile is seeking to lease space on the Stewart water tank for a wireless antenna. The Town currently has four tenants with antennas on the tank.  As the tank is considered part of a real property interest in the water district, a public hearing will be required prior to the Town Board acting on the proposed lease.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, has been negotiating the technical terms of the lease, but the economic terms also need to be resolved.  T Mobile has offered rent of $1,200 per month.  The initial rent paid by the most recent tenant is $2,000 per month.  However, that tenant also leased ground space from the Town for the necessary ground support facilities.  In T-Mobile’s case, they first approached the State (or 
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National Express) and the State/National is leasing the ground space to T-Mobile for a rent of approximately $650 per month, more or less.  The rent increased 3% each year in the prior Town lease.  T-Mobile is offering a 10% rent increase over the term. The Town’s rights in the ground surrounding the tank are unclear, as the DOT and Town executed an agreement which permitted the construction of the tank as well as affording access rights, and provided the parties would enter into a lease for an acceptable site at no cost, but that formality was never concluded.  Given that the town is already leasing ground space to other wireless tenants and collecting rents, Mr. Taylor does not recommend “stirring the pot” at this time.  The primary issue for the Board’s discussion with T-Mobile is what rent to charge.  Mr. Taylor further informed the Board that T-Mobile initially requested an initial option to lease with a term of 12 months and a renewal term of 12 months and offered $500 each for the option and renewal option.  T-Mobile had also offered the Town $5,000 in reimbursement of consultant review and procedural costs.  The Town requested that a provision be added requiring T-Mobile’s payment of an annual real property tax assessment on its facility and we are still awaiting T-Mobile’s legal department review regarding these tax payment provisions.


E.
Palmerone Site Plan – Performance Security


This item is postponed until all five Councilmembers can be present.

F.
Greenshire Way


This item is postponed until all five Councilmembers can be present.

G.
Merritt Lane Drainage District & Road Development Agreement

Dave Whitcomb of DePuy Engineering came forward for this discussion.  He was accompanied by Stanley A. Schutzman, Esq., Attorney, and Ham Staples and Larry Cosman, Developers.  They are seeking to form a Merritt Lane Drainage District as well as a Road Development Agreement.  Mr. Whitcomb says they have conducted numerous studies of all drainage tributary to Lattintown Road.  Everything will depend upon water going through the culvert.  Charles Kehoe, Police Chief, asked if there will be retention ponds, and expressed concern about children falling in.  James Osborne, Town Engineer, says that Town Code requires they be fenced.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said this will have to go to public hearing, but we will need to first establish the basis for assessment of the district’s costs on the properties within its boundaries. Other drainage districts have been based on one lot equaling one unit in their benefit formulas, but here, several larger vacant parcels are also proposed to be included.  Alternative formats for the benefit formula were discussed and it was agreed that the matter would be reviewed with the Town’s Assessor.  With respect to the development agreement, the parties were in agreement as to its terms, but certain blanks still needed to be filled in, including estimates of the costs of completion.  Mr. Osborne said that the new road system would have to be bonded.  The discussion then turned to soil mitigation measures that are now being required for old agricultural lands and the Orange County Department of Health’s requirement for certifications that may create liabilities for municipalities.   Mr. Taylor suggested that Mr. Osborne generate a memo to the Town Board outlining what has to be done, with copies to the County govern-ment to ascertain the County plans are being adhered to.  

11.
PLANNING:


A.
Proposed Zoning Map

David Smith, of Saccardi & Schiff, has submitted a memo explaining the procedure for implementing the remaining zoning map changes recommended by the adopted Comprehensive Plan Update, and additional map changes that the public raised for consideration. Saccardi & Schiff’s proposal would carry a cost will be $7,200, not counting the cost of printing, distribution and attendance at the public hearing.  These changes would be in response to suggested changes in the recently adopted comprehensive Plan Update, as well as those raised during the course of the recently completed Southwest Rezoning Generic Environmental Impact Statement.

B.
Conservation Easement, JEAH Realty

This is a required easement in conjunction with a proposed subdivision lot line change in the vicinity of the Big 3 Deli on North Plank Road.  The Board studied the map and memo and requested Mr. Taylor to advise the Planning Board that the Board would prefer Orange County or an organization such as the Orange County Land Trust be first considered as the grantee of the easement.
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12.
ZONING:   Zoning Board of Appeals Vacancy

A vacancy was created on the Town Zoning Board of Appeals with the death of Michael V. Maher, who passed away March 12.  The only applicant so far is Mr. Maher’s son, Michael P. Maher.  Councilwoman Greene asked how long this appointment would be for.  The Town Clerk, Andrew Zarutskie, replied that since Mr. Maher was just reappointed to a five year term the beginning of this year, the appointment would be for the remainder of his term which will expire December 31, 2010.  She then asked when the next meeting of the ZBA is scheduled, and Mr. Zarutskie replied April 27.  Supervisor Booth suggested that since there is no hurry the Board should wait until more applications are received.

13.
TOWN CLERK:  Approval of Polling Places for 2006

Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, asked the Board to approve all of the polling places for the 26 election districts in the Town for the calendar year 2006.  Mr. Zarutskie reminded the Board that, under state law, the Board must approve all polling places every year even if no changes are contemplated.  Mr. Zarutskie stated that, in fact, he was recommending that all of the polling places be kept where they were for the years 2002 through 2005.  Mr. Zarutskie submitted to the Board a list of the polling places the Town has used since the last change was made effective with the 2002 elections.

Mr. Zarutskie stated that under the law the Town does not have to forward the list of approved polling places to the County until May 1, but he recently conversed with one of the Elections Commissioners of Orange County, and was informed that most of the other Towns and Cities throughout Orange County have already submitted their lists.   Since 2006 is a transition year, with the new HAVA act going into effect (Helping Americans Vote Act), we would want to make the lives of the election board easier by complying with their requests and their requirements as early as possible.

MOTION that the Town Board approve the list of recommended polling places for the calendar year 2006, which is identical to the polling places used last year, made by Council-woman Greene, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

MOTION APPROVED 3-0-2 absent.

14.
TOWN BOARD:  Inventory Control Program

Councilman Piaquadio stated that he wishes to defer this item until the April 12 audit/ workshop meeting.

15.
EXECUTIVE SESSION:  Potential Litigation w/Brighton Green

The Town Board then went into Executive Session, to discuss Potential Litigation with Brighton Green, which was on the agenda, and also Personnel Matters at the Police Department, which was an add-on.

MOTION to go into executive session, made at 9:38 p.m., made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth –-yes.


MOTION to go into executive session approved, 3-0-2 absent.

MOTION to come out of executive session made at 9:55 p.m., made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes;  Councilwoman Greene –- yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


MOTION to end executive session approved, 3-0-2 absent.

Mr. Zarutskie, the Town Clerk, asked if the Board took any action during the Executive Session.  Mr. Taylor, the Attorney for the Town, stated that action was indeed taken and provided the following record of that action:

MOTION made at 9:50 p.m. to deny the settlement proposal presented by Mr. Alex C. Dell representing Sgt. Leif Spencer.  Motion made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


MOTION APPROVED, 3-0-2 absent.
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ADJOURNMENT

MOTION made at 9:57 p.m. to adjourn, motion made by Councilman Piaquadio, seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – absent; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.


MOTION APPROVED, 3-0-2 absent.

Meeting adjourned 9:58 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________                                                   ___________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie





Jeanne M. Patterson

Town Clerk






Deputy Town Clerk

